
 

SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP  
 

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 5 
October 2021 at 1.00 p.m. 

 
PRESENT: Stuart Smith – Chair 
 Dr. Claire Daunton – Vice-Chair 
 
 Mark Freeman CVS 
 Linda Gallagher Project Officer 
 Kathryn Hawkes Programme Manager 
 Harriet Ludford  
 Clare Cook County Lines Pathfinder Lead 
 Vicky Crompton  
 Insp Shane Fasey  
 Anita Howard South Cambs Place Coordinator 
 Shona McKenzie Partnerships and Communities Officer 
 Lesley Beevers Service Manager (People Protection and 

Planning) 
 Peter Campbell Head of Housing 
 
Apologies for absence were received from:  
Sally Ann Hart (SAH): Elected Member, SCDC 
Vicky Crompton (VC): Manager, Cambs and Peterborough Domestic Abuse and Sexual 
Violence Partnership 

 Action 

1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS  
  
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING  
  
 The March 2021 Board minutes were reviewed and agreed as a true 

record of the last meeting.   
Action: post agreed March 2021 Board mins on SCDC website. 

 
 
 

   
3. REVIEW OF TOR  
  
 Claire Daunton raised the query that at 7.2 on the TOR states the board 

Members have 1 vote, but that there are 2 elected members for SCDC on 
the Board. It was discussed that the vote is for the organisation as the 
statutory member of the partnership and not the individual/s.  Therefore, 
there would need to be a consensus between individuals if more than one 
were present at the Board representing that organisation’s views and the 
consensus vote would be the vote cast. 
Action- CD to take back to Council to determine who the voting member 
is. CD agreed the TOR, pending this clarification.  
Action- 7.5 – ensure the TOR is non -gender specific throughout 
document. 
 
TOR was agreed by the Board. 

 
 

   
4. ELECTION OF CHAIR ON REVISED TERMS (AS PER ITEM 3).  
  
 Peter Campbell led the vote for the position of Chair and Vice Chair. 

Chair: CD - Nominated Stuart Smith as Chair 
No other nominations for Chair were put forward. Stuart Smith was 
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elected as Chair for next 2 years. 
Vice-Chair: SS- Nominated Cllr Claire Daunton as Vice Chair for next 2 
years. 
No other nominations for Vice- Chair were put forward. Cllr Claire 
Daunton was elected as Vice-Chair for next 2 years. 

   
5. SOUTH CAMBS DATA UPDATE  
  
 HL led the Board through the latest South Cambs Data report. The data 

as well as professional concerns led her to suggest and ask for 
agreement on the following: 
 
To retain the following priority areas: Cambourne 
Histon & Impington – Orchard park focus Melbourn 
Milton & Waterbeach 
 
To discharge the following areas: 
Fen Ditton & Fulbourn (although there are still markers, it was agreed that 
these markers related to incidents of Fulbourn hospital patients, which the 
CSP could have very little impact on). 
Longstanton – Northstowe focus. 
 
To monitor the following areas:  
Cottenham 
 
Action – KH to contact all Councillors relating to each priority area as well 
as relevant County Councillors. 
 
SS asked the Board to be aware that we all have a role to play as 
strategic leaders to ensure this is fed back to stakeholders in these areas. 
As a Partnership we all take responsibility for sharing the information. 

 

   
6. PSG  
  
  Youth and Families PSG meeting 

LG updated that the Youth & Families PSG is on its second monthly 
meeting and growing in attendance and cooperation between partners. 
Attendance from Police, County Early Help team, Romsey Mill, housing 
associations and the medical practice relating to one of the cases. Still 
trying to engage schools. 

 Adults’ PSG meetings 
This meeting has been running since early 2021 and there is a very large 
number of hoarding cases that the group don’t seem to be able to make 
much progress with due to the majority requiring mental health 
intervention. There are currently 28 hoarding cases (revised from 10 at 
time of Board) in South Cambs, requiring ongoing input from many 
partners at great cost. There is currently no funding available in South 
Cambs to help these people for which is primarily a mental health issue. 
LG requested that Board members raise this issue at County CSP Board 
etc to request funding for a specialised mental health practitioner for 
these people. 
 
Action- PC to chase employment of planned mental health worker that 
would sit in the SCDC Housing service  
Action- SMc to request Hoarding is raised at ICS Health & Wellbeing 
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Board.  
Action- SS to raise hoarding issue at County CSSB and at CSP Chairs 
Meeting with Commissioner.  

   
7. PLACE-BASED PRIORITIES  
  
  Northstowe: 

Work being done to address stigma between private and social housing 
types, working with BPHA. Children and young people’s issues have a 
low-level impact at the moment, but partners are having frequent 
meetings, involving youth and arts work in area. There will be an event in 
December with a follow-up in New Year based on feedback, possibly in 
conjunction with a ‘Menshed’ opportunity.  

 Orchard Park: 
Orchard Park Partnership group are in place focusing on early 
intervention. They recently held a ‘Fiesta event’ led by the partnership. 
They are meeting soon to process feedback and evaluate the success. 
There was a lot of interest from residents to do something. They have 
some quite serious ASB issues. 

 Cambourne 
Engagement via the Town council-funded Community Development 
worker.  Event date tbc.   Cambourne Town Council will be using their 
Christmas event to engage people. 

 Our approach to Milton and Waterbeach 
Key here is to involve local elected members and bring together a 
stakeholder group along the lines of Northstowe and Orchard Park.   

 Our approach to Fen Ditton & Fulbourn 
See agenda item 5 regarding Fen Ditton & Fulbourn 

 Melbourn 
There will be an engagement event in Melbourn in next 2 weeks 
regarding the underpass project.  It is proposed by the CSP that a ‘day of 
action’ be carried out in response to what the data is telling us and that 
CFRS might like to lead given their proposals for housing a fire engine 
there in the near future.  
 

 Other 
The Think Communities Team is also working in other areas of the district 
where their own professional concern suggests there is a need and where 
communities have requested support e.g. Sawston.  SCDC’s team 
providing post-Covid support to parishes and community groups is also 
offering support with, amongst other things, community-led plans. 
 
CC -  County Lines Pathfinder are conducting mapping around County 
Lines across SCDC including Orchard park. They want to complete an 
Enviro Health visual audit. They have identified some target hardening 
opportunities. They need intel.  
 
Action-SF- Will chase Police Chris Schmidt to ensure he supports future 
meetings as well as the environmental audit.  
 
Action- SS and AH to organise taking data info to Cambourne Town 
Council 
to share information and the need for action. 
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8. COMMUNITY TRIGGER  
  
  Policy changes 

 Status update 
LB advised the updated and revised policy is about to go to SCDC 
Leadership Team and then onto Full Council for agreement. 
There have been 2 triggers in last month - one in Trumpington and one in 
Cambourne, both meeting the criteria. LB is currently liaising with ‘ASB 
Help’ to go through the process and to bring together a panel. These 2 
cases will test the policy and procedure is fit for purpose. 
Action- SF to advise who from Police will assist in the Trigger review / 
attend the panel meetings. 

 

   
9. DOMESTIC HOMICIDE REVIEWS  
  
  Status reports for 4 DHR  

o DHR1- at Home office. We received feedback to our 
author from the pre-quality assurance panel. We 
amended our reports as per their feedback and this 
has now been re-submitted. 

o DHR2- With home office and no feedback as yet from 
pre-quality assurance panel. 

o DHR3- this looks like it will be a full DHR but so far it 
appears that very little learning will emerge as there 
seems to be no information that can be found with any 
agencies in the past. Family and friends do not seem 
to be able to provide any information either.  

o DHR4- This DHR may be terminated early (invoking 
the break clause in the contract) as there seems to be 
very little evidence of DV, or of agency involvement 
and no engagement from family and friends.  

 
It was agreed by the Board that CSP Chair, KH and LG to be given 
permission to invoke break clause for DHR4 if required. 
 
Summary of County DHR arrangements 
As of 1 April, the County Domestic Abuse & Sexual Violence Partnership 
team centralised the DHR process across Cambs. Each District Council 
has contributed into a pooled fund as a type of insurance, should a DHR 
occur in their District. There is funding to conduct 6 reviews a year across 
Cambridgeshire. If we have more than this, then each District Council 
must contribute more. County now have on file 8 approved authors who 
have applied through the procurement process with all contract and 
financial issues the responsibility of the DASV Partnership. The DA 
partnership Manager will brief the Author and CSP Chair and act as the 
point of contact throughout the review. They will also support the 
compilation of the Action Plan, liaise with the Chair and Author regarding 
feedback from the quality assurance panel and lead on the publication of 
the final report in line with Home Office statutory guidance.  
 
CD advised that she had raised the issue of Home Office funding for 
DHR’s, at the Police panel Meeting, 15 Sept 2021. 
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10. PREVENT PLAN - LOCAL AUTHORITY DUTY  
  
 KH advised there is no new duty for the CSP itself, that the duty is for 

Local Authorities to enact but that this must be done in partnership.  We 
must ensure PREVENT is on our minds and agenda. SCDC must take 
part in channel panel meetings when individuals are identified and 
support any plans created, as well as ensuring Home Office training is 
completed for all frontline staff and general awareness training for all 
other staff. We must ensure we have information in our policy and 
procedures regarding hiring of facilities as well as use of SCDC ICT. Each 
agency has their own plan for managing their responsibility and there will 
be a representative from each agency at the Prevent Board.  This closely 
links to CSP work and will be tracked through the CSP.  Police and other 
partners are to bring their concerns about individuals / groups to the 
tasking and coordination group. 
Action- SS to check Fire & Rescue have assigned a representative to the 
Prevent Board. 

 

   
11. HOARDING PROTECT TACKLING THE CAUSES OF HOARDING 

BEHAVIOURS 
 

  
 LG updated on her concerns about the number of cases coming to the 

PSG (see 6. above). 
LMc reiterated the need to speed up the recruitment of the Mental Health 
worker in Housing (see actions above).   

 

   
12. COMMS CAMPAIGNS SO FAR THIS YEAR  
  
 LG- We now have our CSP Comms forward plan approved by Cabinet. 

We are working through it, as each awareness week or campaign is 
created, mostly with content supplied by CSP partners for us to on-share 
or created by the SCDC Policy & Performance team. A few of the items 
overlap with this team so we have merged the calendars to avoid 
duplication. Some examples of communications relating to our Comms 
plan are: 

o Action Against Hate- currently being created and led by Police. 
o GRT toolkit and workshops which also covered racism 
o Radicalisation & Prevent (KH mentioned earlier in item 10) is in 

progress and we will be sharing more information and training 
shortly and pushing that information outwards into Parishes.  

o ASB awareness in relation to the trigger process that Lesley 
covered earlier. We will be sharing more information via the SCDC 
website on how this process works.  

o Violence against women and girls (VAWG) newsletter is shared 
monthly to partners and colleagues. We have made contact with 
Amanda Warburton from the Domestic Violence Team who have 
an awareness day 25 Nov with 16 days of action after that. We 
hope to be able to use some of their material as well as 
information from the DAHA accreditation group that we are also a 
part of, to share internally and externally.   

o Comm Safety Engagement toolkit & grants have been shared in 
the Spring & Summer South Cambs Magazine as well as the 
parish updates.  

 
Community Safety Event  
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This year we plan to hold ‘place-based’ local events instead of one big 
event.  This is partly due to Covid and partly because of a lack of 
engagement with the last event. These place -based events will be 
decided, based on the data and need e.g. Melbourn. 

   
13. TOOLKITS:  
  
 

1. Community Engagement / Safety Toolkit 

LG- This toolkit is live on our South Cambs Community safety pages.  We 
have had 2 applications so far totalling £650. The Bridge mental health 
£500 / Harston Community Group- £150 

2. Gypsy, Roma & Traveller Negotiated Stopping Toolkit 

SF- Portfolio lead will be Sgt Emma Hilson within her new role and 
she will provide an update quarterly. She will also complete the 
round of parish workshops that have been requested (Northstowe). 
Insp Shane Fasey & Chief Insp Paul Rogerson will be meeting with 
the OPCC to brief him and gauge timescales and discuss legal 
changes. 

     3. Evaluation 

There was money in budget to evaluate the toolkits, but how we complete 
an evaluation with the GRT toolkit not completed, is still unclear.  CD- 
requested that Parish Council’s are involved in the evaluation. 
Action- SF to provide a holding statement that can be sent to the 13 
parishes that have been requesting this toolkit since March to explain the 
delays and changes.   
Action- KH and LG to work with SS, SF to develop plans for evaluating 
the toolkits work. 

 

   
14. POLICE SURVEY  
  
 SF- An Engagement Survey is being trialled through the Cambs City 

team. It will start online and then go into the community groups and 
families. Once the pilot has been evaluated, it will be rolled further to 
other areas within Cambridgeshire. Expected date for SCDC is early part 
of next year. We can then tailor to SCDC. Information from the last City 
and SCDC survey will be compiled to establish if there is any best 
practice to be used.  
Action - SF – to review and incorporate (where appropriate) the 
questions from the last S Cambs police survey. 

 

   
15. ACTIONS TO SUPPORT THE REDUCTION OF:  
  
  Substance misuse   

 Reoffending 
SS- The above 2 priorities are a requirement of the CSP. SS wanted to 
assure the Board, that although these agencies are not present at every 
Board meeting, we are discharging our duties around these issues at 
countywide boards.  Reps from each will attend from time to time. 

 

   
16. REVIEW THE CSP INFORMATION SHARING AGREEMENT (ISA)  
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 LG- Our ISA review is ongoing. It is currently sitting with the SCDC 
information governance team, who have given some feedback. We hope 
to be able to get all partners to sign it by the end of 2021.In the meantime 
we have an agreement in place which all parties are signatory to.  
Information sharing and confidentiality are covered at every PSG meeting 
to ensure case details are handled appropriately. 

 

   
17. BUDGET 2020-21, INCL:  
  
  PCC funding 

KH- The budget spreadsheet was explained and no questions were 
raised. Only money left is for an evaluation and grants.  

 

   
18. AOB  
  
 LMc- Launching tomorrow is £36k of 1-year funding for 2022-23 that can 

be applied for through SCDC, for children, young people and family 
services projects. It is a trial to see if it can be a rolling process by way of 
3-year grants from 2023-26.  Contact KH or LMc for more information and 
the link is here:  Children and young people grant fund 2022 - South 
Cambs District Council (scambs.gov.uk) 
SMc- The new Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) has met with 
Cambs CSP Chairs and explained that there is funding is to be used to 
support CSP’s going forward. The proposal is that each CSP will be 
allocated 3 years’ worth of funding for a post/capacity at each District 
Council to deliver on local issues in a ‘you said, we did’ way.  This is not a 
response post but one that can lead on ‘action days’ in response to data 
and/or local concerns e.g. from elected members.  
There may also be a community fund that can be applied for should we 
need additional funds to run events/certain issues. Sums available are to 
be confirmed. 
The plan is to tackle ground level complaints from residents and give the 
CSP capacity to take action. Parameters and scope are being finalise and 
SMc felt this proposal is positive. Each CSP will need to report on 
outcomes back to OPCC. Daryl Preston is meeting regularly with CSP 
Chairs and having ground level discussions.   
 
MF requested that the PCC allow CSPs to try things that may actually not 
work.  He felt there needed to be an open-mindedness to innovation and 
to the associated risk of failure.  
 
Next meeting- 10 Mar 2022- 10am-12.30pm 
 
Close 
 

 

   

  
The meeting ended at 3.30 p.m. 

 

 

https://www.scambs.gov.uk/community-development/grants/children-and-young-people-grant-fund-2022/
https://www.scambs.gov.uk/community-development/grants/children-and-young-people-grant-fund-2022/

